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                       Shareholders Meeting

               Saturday 24th September 2011

                         West Lodge Park

Present:

Trevor Beale




Susan Beale




Andrew Beale




Philippa Beale




Chris Beale




Nick Beale




Emma Beale




Susan Clayton (as Beale Trust Chair)
Minutes:

Beverley Doidge

AB opened the meeting by welcoming Nick Beale as the new non-exec family director.  It was felt that because of Nick’s new appointment, he should not chair this meeting and the meeting was chaired by Emma Beale.

1.
Review of the Minutes of the Meeting of 25th September 2010
The Minutes of the meeting of 25th September 2010 were reviewed and Chris raised the question of whether AB had managed to get clarity on 4 b) under Share Ownership and 5 a) under Mission Statement.  AB said he had not done this but would endeavour to do so as soon as he could and write to CB.
2.
Remuneration of Directors and Management at Beales Hotels

Philippa said that she had raised the query with Nick as to why there had been a large increase in AB’s salary whereas the staff’s salaries had been frozen.  AB assured everybody that all was above board and that the directors had had their salaries frozen for the last 2½ years.  
AB went on to say that Peter Smale is a member of the Institute of Directors and he keeps a close eye on the benchmarked directors salaries which for a company with a turnover of between £5 and £8 million have the following brackets: -

Lower Quartile

Median Quartile

Upper Quartile

Peter’s plan with a 3 year progression is to try and get up to the higher quartile.  However, this has been frozen in the current recession.
AB said that no bonus was paid in 2009/10, but it was paid in 2010/11 but Susan Clayton said that over 3 years there had been a 46% increase in AB’s salary and pension. N.B. This calculation is not correct but is recorded here in the minutes as a record of what was said.  AB said that the accounts will show that he is not in fact the highest paid Director; Tony King is, when pensions are taken into account  
Grevile Bridge received 40/60th final salary pension over just 14 years service to the company and is the previous highest paid director.
Chris said that the Company Accounts provided to them were not particularly clear and needed to be more transparent.  AB explained that the Accounts sent to Companies House had the minimum amount of information within them because they are made public.

Chris said that he could see the Directors pay jumping but not the staff’s.  Is it something the Company could look at or do we simply do what everyone else in the country does?  How about the Shareholders making a representation to a  Remuneration Committee?
Philippa asked whether the staff receive a bonus.  AB replied no, only directors and management.  However, directors and management do not participate in any tronc scheme.
Trevor asked whether all of the Shareholders would like to see details of all the Directors salaries.  Susan said she finds it hard to talk about it when she sees 46% salary increases going out [see note above].
AB asked whether the Shareholders would like to see more information.  Philippa and Chris both said yes, but for next year through the Remuneration Committee.  A logical time for information to be sent out would be August so that shareholders could look at remuneration as well as the accounts and discuss although the Shareholders will not set pay. 
Former directors who are also paid monthly include: Valerie Beale, as widow of John, Trevor Beale, and Grevile Bridge.  
Nick will provide some raw figures for the next meeting as to Directors’ pay guidelines. 
Nick said that every member of staff with Tarmac receives shares and that he personally had received a 22% bonus and a pay increase in 2010 but that this was not applicable to all staff.  
Susan asked whether bonuses should only be paid to senior staff or all staff?
Nick and Peter to set up a Remuneration Committee.

3.
Freehold vs. Leasehold Strategic Review

Trevor said that he still felt that the Board should make every attempt to purchase the Freehold as the opportunity has never arisen before.
Nick said that if we had to sell Beales Hotel (which has fallen in value significantly) to be able to purchase the Freehold, how did people feel about that from an emotional point of view?  Both Trevor and Andrew said if it has to be, it has to be, it would not be a disaster.  Andrew said he had no emotions in bricks and mortar – his emotions lay with WLP because of the family history.

Incidentally, Andrew said that Peter’s view was that we should sell BH, pay off all of our debts and plough the money into WLP to bring it up to a 4 red star standard.  Moving into the 5* bracket was a completely different area whereby we would need more rooms to warrant the amount of staff that would be required.  4 red stars is the way forward and there are 52 in the UK.
AB said that if all went to plan, the Shareholders buyback scheme would be completed by 2015.  Tony King is due to retire in 2018 so this could be a good time to look at selling Beales Hotel if deemed necessary.

It was felt that it was all about the market and potential for growth and it was probably better to keep both hotels – spreading costs and sharing risks although there was not a clear answer.
Emma pointed out that there was more opportunity to expand at BH than WLP; and that a risk to the overall Beales brand would be that people would talk if BH was sold and might think this indicated that the company is in trouble.  She also felt it would be sad to lose contact with the politicians that had become associated with Beales Hotel.  Emma pointed out that Andrew’s strengths lie in major developmental projects which he handles well. If the hotel were sold, we would need to signal that we are investing heavily in WLP.
The steer is that we are doing our best to purchase the Freehold of WLP although at this stage there is no indication as to which way this might go.  The clear message is that we have to try and get it.

Trevor said that we need to be very canny regarding any press releases.  AB said that these were already written!!
Andrew explained that there were still 4 payments of £486,000 each to be paid out to the Shareholders under the buyback scheme and that if it were critical to the purchase of the Freehold, the Board would be prepared to ask that future payments be delayed.  All agreed that this was definitely worth considering if necessary.
4.
Succession Planning at Beales Hotels

Philippa said that she was dismayed that Andrew had put specific names into the presentation made at the AGM on Friday evening.  She said that she thought that everyone had worked hard last time to think about principles, etc. and that this presentation made all kinds of assumptions.  Philippa said the page in question should be shredded.  
Susan Clayton agreed that it should be shredded and that it was simply too much pressure on any individual child and that consideration must be made that this may not be the route any individual child wished to take.   Andrew assured the Board that, in this particular case, this was the way an individual child wished to go and of their own accord.  Nevertheless, there could be other members of the family that might be interested.

Susan Beale was also unhappy with the prescription created and wished to see it changed.

Philippa said no individual child should be pushed and the statement being made by Andrew did not allow the child the chance to change their direction should they so wish.

Andrew said that the Next Generation Forum through The Institute of Family Business was a 3 day conference for 18 year olds which would be held next summer and that any member of the Beale family aged 14 could get the information and invitation to the Next Generation Forum.
It was agreed that the Company should offer security and stability for children of shareholders especially in the current economic climate.  They should be encouraged to know that they can join the Company but that it may not necessarily lead to management.

It was agreed that a document should be put together regarding the offer after 14 years of age to children of shareholders and Chris agreed to draft something out in A4 letter format for approval.
Andrew went on to talk about Peter who is due to retire in 2013 as a non-executive director.

Andrew said that Peter had grown in his esteem during his time with Beales Hotels.  He has a good understanding of family businesses and has navigated the path well.  If he could pick a fault, it would probably be that Peter has not driven Andrew and Tony hard enough at appraisal time.  Peter is good with the Shareholders.

Emma suggested that Peter’s replacement should be someone who has strategic human resource skills so they can appraise and help drive Andrew and Tony forward and other board members.  
Andrew said that the company would benefit from someone with expertise in a certain area just as Peter had given with regards to food.  We need to ask what we are lacking in skills sets at Board level.
The question was then asked whether the company head-hunts or advertises.  Trevor advised that Peter came on board via his friend, Dick Turpin.  No firm decisions were made at this stage although it was thought the position should be advertised to see who “comes through the door” and “what expertise” they could offer.  Emma said that she felt the next appointment process needed to be transparent and should be advertised and that the Shareholders should meet any potential candidates and offer valuable feedback to the Board. If the process failed to produce anyone that the Board felt happy to appoint, then a head hunter or other personal contact could be approached. Emma went on to suggest that the person appointed could be female because of a perceived glass ceiling. There was no signal at present to younger female family members that they could reach board level. 
Trevor suggested maybe somebody from a 4* hotel background.  
Nick said he found it hard to comment when it was so far ahead and the freehold issue is preventing us seeing the future clearly and suggested it should be discussed further at the next meeting.  All agreed.
5.
Structure of AGM and Shareholders Meeting (day and time of AGM + 

Chair of Shareholders Meeting

Philippa asked whether the AGM and Shareholders Meetings in future could all be in one day on a Saturday as it was difficult for her and possibly some others to all get to either WLP or BH for 6pm on a Friday.  Andrew said that Grant Franklin and Mike Pettit would charge more for a Saturday attendance.
It was agreed that the format for the AGM for 2012 would be as follows: -

Friday 21st September 2012
7.00pm
Beale Trust Meeting

8.00pm 
Dinner

Saturday 22nd September 2012
9.00am

AGM

11.00am
Shareholders Meeting

1.00pm
Lunch
The Shareholders Meeting next year will be chaired by Chris Beale.
6.
Any other business
Chris Beale made some comments with reference to the recent part-refurbs of some of the bedrooms whereby even though they had the addition of a new carpet, or new chairs, they still looked old-fashioned in comparison with the red and black scheme rooms which look modern and fresh but are still within keeping of the country house style.
Andrew explained that the company simply does not have the money to carry out complete refurbs at this stage.

Chris also said that he felt the Financial Statements were difficult to understand and that the family no longer has the Kenyons to examine them and report back in “simple and understandable” terms.  Andrew suggested he contacts Tony to arrange a suitable time to go through them. 
